
Minutes of the Board Meeting of the JSSPVA

March 18, 2014
In attendance: Kate Denny, Lisa O’Rourke, Mindy Douthit, Kris Whisner, Alison Fitzgerald, Veronica Durdov, Lili Duquette, Elizabeth Phillips-Sorich, Julie Ruck, Gaillee Fitzpatrick, Betsy Moerschel, Linda Genty, Kate Peterson, Kelly Rainey, Tessa Erdei, Heather Martin, and Dr. Kelley Kalinich.
Meeting was called to order at 8:34 a.m. by Kate Denny, President. 

Alison Fitzgerald motioned to approve the minutes from the February 11, 2014 meeting. Veronica Durdov seconded the motion and the minutes were approved.
Special guest: Dr. Linda Yonke, Superintendent of New Trier High School, visited to present the preliminary plans of the New Trier facilities plan for the Winnetka (east) campus. The goal is to communicate how the facilities of NTHS are important to the learning process and bring a referendum to the community potentially at the November 4, 2014 general election. The Winnetka campus has not had a new academic classroom since 1957. Building and renovations have taken place in 1928, 1932, 1950 and 1957. Updated academic space fosters learning, engagement and cooperation, supporting teaching and learning in the 21st century. We must invest in our facilities to invest in our future. The existing spaces at New Trier are too small and too few. The east campus has 73 standard classrooms and at least 90 are needed to accommodate the student population. Back in February, 2010 the referendum presented to the community did not pass. It included additions/renovations to both the west and east campuses; It was a much bigger project.  New Trier conducted a survey and asked the reasons why the community was not in support of the 2010 proposal. The predominant reasons were that the project was too big, too costly and timed poorly due to the ongoing recession. Next fall will be 5 years in between referenda. The new proposal is to focus only on the east campus, replacing three buildings on the west side of the campus. New Trier would like to add at least 20 classrooms, a new library, among other learning spaces. Classroom size is currently about 600 square feet, as designed in the 1950’s.  The new classrooms would be about 900 square feet. The additional square footage enhances the learning experience significantly.  Dr. Yonke mentioned that the plan is to keep the “1 to 3” model- keeping freshman on the west campus, and sophomores, juniors and seniors on the east campus. As a point of reference, the Winnetka (east) campus is built on 26 acres; Northfield (west) campus is on 44 acres. The playfields at both campuses occupy 15 acres. The Finance committee, one of three committees established for the project, is looking at using a portion of financial reserves to finance some of the project. The committee is considering using between $12.5 and $13 million of reserves, therefore asking between $85-$88 million from the community in a referendum. Fifteen firms submitted plans in a design competition to create a vision for the east campus, replacing three very old buildings without going outside the current footprint. The proposed changes to the gym, field house and fitness areas are not a part of this project as they were in the 2010 plan. The board selected Wight and Company and announced its decision on March 3rd. The designs submitted and the one chosen is not final, as the committees have not given feedback yet. The cost estimate is approximately $99.5 million is also not final, but the 15 firms were given a cap of $100 million dollars for a 275,000 square foot addition, plus renovation of many existing spaces including the cafeteria, programming rooms, library, technology education, art and music spaces. Wight and Company proposed the idea for phasing the project, as they have a great deal of experience designing, renovating and building schools situated in neighborhoods like ours. The phasing of the construction appealed to the committee so there would be less disruption to students during the two year project. They proposed a plan to tear down half the facilities and rebuild, move in after a year and then work on the second half of the facility.  The Board is commissioning a traffic study right now. The goal is to be good neighbors and reduce traffic from flowing onto Sunset, Woodland and Winnetka Avenue and onto Greenbay Road. A new internal road is an option under consideration as well. Other priorities in the plans are energy efficiency, storm water management and many safety and security updates, including the addition of sprinkler systems. If the referendum passes this fall, construction can begin summer of 2015.
 If the referendum does not pass, spring 2015 would be the next opportunity for a referendum to be voted on. The Board will make a definitive decision in June on whether to file for a referendum in November, as suggested by their consultant.  August 18 is the last day to file for the vote to be put on the November 4, 2014 ballot. There is a citizen’s task force of about 35 people, Dr. Yonke said they are looking for a few more to help communicate the plans and goals to the community. If you would like to become involved, please contact Kate Denny. 

Treasurer’s Report  

Treasurer Veronica Durdov reported that so far, only the kindergarten classes have used their class stipends. Room parents: please use your stipends by the end of the year. There were a few questions about PVA expenses. It was suggested to direct interested parents to the PVA budget posted on the Sears website.
Past Treasurer’s Report

Alison Fitzgerald had nothing to report.
President’s Report  

The Kenilworth Citizens Advisory Committee (KCAC) is comprised of two representatives from each of the approximately 18 community organizations for their advisory board to make member recommendations to the school board, park board, library board, etc. The PVA has been asked for two representatives to each fill a two year term starting July, 2014 through June, 2016. Kate asked if anyone would like to be nominated.  Gaillee Fitzpatrick volunteered. Kate will open up this invitation to the PVA subcommittees.
The Room parent process will be restructured for next year. Last year the role of the class treasurer was centralized with one per grade, establishing the same class dues and class gifts to make them consistent across the grades. Kate and Lisa have been working with this year’s chairwomen all year to provide the best solutions for next year. They would like to move back to the “old” way and provide a few suggestions to the incoming room parent chairs. Lisa said these changes will give room parents the ability to make decisions based on what makes the most sense for their grade level. She also said that she will recommend that a message will go out seeking room parents for next year before school lets out. In a related note, it was mentioned that the class stipend given by the PVA is not extensively used. It is $4,200 of our budget and not that much has been claimed so far. Veronica Durdov recommended that we cut the stipend for next year. This will be discussed in the allocation meeting in June. 
Vice President Reports 
Fine Arts Patrick Dawson and Jill Lafferty have been communicating with Joe Coughlin (a director of Kenilworth Assembly Hall and also heading up the Memorial Day parade) over the last few weeks about possibly having a group of Sears band members march in the parade this year. Apparently that was a tradition for some time but it stopped happening (Mr. Coughlin is looking into why). Mr. Dawson has been asking for responses from interested band members.
Grounds Against all odds, a few polar vortex and several hundred inches of snow, the plantings and greenery in the main School entrance urns remain in good form. The smaller square planters have been buried under snow and appear to have some cracks; Cathy Bell will reassess both the containers and plantings when it thaws (that better be SOON!). Weather and plant health permitting; the permanent greenery will remain until Spring planting is projected to begin May/ late April. 
Book Fair The spring book fair is May 19 & 20 in the LTC. For several years the spring book fair was held at the Book Stall.  Despite the chair's best efforts, numbers dropped from over $20,000 the first year to last year's low of $1800 (with the majority of sales made by the chairs and PVA members). In speaking with last year's chairs, Betsy at the Book Stall, and Elizabeth LeBris it was determined to return to the previous Spring Format.  This format is a paperback-only Scholastic Fair held over 2 days in the LTC.  Elizabeth LeBris confirmed that previous spring sales in this format were efficient and easily averaged around $2,500 for the LTC.   Advertising for the Book Fair will begin in early April, after Spring Break.

Outdoor Classroom The committee continues to meet with Kelley Kalinich and Lynne Hubert.  They are exploring the option of hiring a part time Outdoor Classroom garden coordinator.  Rain barrels, sun dial, new raised beds and more will be put in this spring.   An Eagle Scout will be working on a composter. We are researching shed options and a greenhouse and starting to decide what we will plant this spring.  We are focusing on grades K and 4 as we pilot new programs.  There will be an all-school Garden Week in June.  If anyone has questions or ideas they can contact Elleke Haggerty or Katie Nahrwold.
Sears Benefit Elizabeth Phillips-Sorich reported the following: 53 days to the event! We have approximately 64K in Patron donations thus far, which is quite far from the average of 115K pre-event donations.  They are the same donors as past years, but giving less this year.  One major shift, Elizabeth believes, is that these families now have older children; many of their youngest in middle school. Invitations are being printed this week thanks to Julie Ruck’s design time and talents.  We are printing 790 cards, from an edited down District 38 listing.   Julie has also been working on the Program Booklet layout gathering the family photos and drawings.  We are opening the Family Pages submissions to kid drawings also since there were a few requests for those instead of photos. Julie Ruck continued to offer her time by taking student photos last week.  We took pictures of all the classrooms and middle school grades during PE as to include all faces.  These shots will be edited into a slideshow to play at the Benefit. The official “fund a need” special project is entitled Raise Your Hand For Science and attendees will be asked to raise their hands and donate to the Sears science department.   Funds will be used for hands on science experiments for all grades.  More details to come. Auction wise, Nancy continues to work hard at obtaining and organizing the silent and live auction items, as has Robyn and Kim with the teacher items. Those, along with the wine offerings will add up to about 95 items for bid.  Yes, the overall number of offerings is lower than past years, but we have some great stuff! Finally, a big thanks to all the Sears School teachers for their generosity in donating their time as auction items.  Some have coordinated together for sign-up parties and some for individual experiences, and a few both. Some 4th grade families are doing a BBQ Bites party with Back Yard BBQ. There is also aTex Mex party in the works along with a  Ladies tennis event at Old Willow Club. Another popular sign up party is the Texas Hold ‘Em event that makes around $15,000 .


World Link China: Cris Guthrie and Maria Yen were not in attendance. 
Sears Café: Paige Reilly and Lori Roeser were not in attendance.

Secretary: Kris Whisner had nothing to report.
Community Liaison: Mindy Douthit and Betsy Moerschel reported the following: Principal interviews are going on this week. The committee interviewed two candidates yesterday, one candidate today and one more candidate tomorrow. The interview team will debrief this afternoon. There is a Board meeting on Monday. Personnel issues will be discussed in closed session and the board will formalize the time line. Topics such as potential site visits, obtaining additional information, additional references, and the like will be decided upon. The interview questions are very thorough. The consultant has been very helpful in the process. It was suggested that it would be helpful to members of the PVA to post the interview criteria on the website. Betsy said that she would take this feedback to the school board.
Communication: Julie Ruck had nothing to report.
FAN Kelly Rainey reported the following: Tonight, March 18 Ishmael Bahya will be at Evanston Township High School at 7pm. Mr. Bahya wrote a memoir of his life as a boy soldier in Sierra Leone. He has also written a new novel “Radiance of Tomorrow” that also focuses on experiences in Sierra Leone. On April 8, Alice Waters, is a well known chef who wrote Edible Schoolyard, starting the “farm to table” movement will speak to a closed audience at North Shore Country Day School. On April 23, Hillary Levy Friedman will be speaking at Attea Middle School in Glenview on the topic “Playing to Win.” For more details, please visit the Familyactionnetwork.net website.
Enrichment for JK, Kindergarten, 1st & 2nd grades: Tessa Erdei reported that on April 15 kindergarten classes will visit the Lifeline Theater to see “Lyle finds his mother”. This field trip aligns with the literacy unit when kindergarten studies fiction/nonfiction books and the difference between real/fantasy. The children also have the opportunity to ask the actors questions which helps them understand how a play is put into production.

1st grade: April 8th-high touch/high tech matter:  a scientist allows students to explore the properties of matter through a series of hands on experiments. Students define matter discuss their properties and compare and contrast different types of matter. They learn how temperature plays an important role in the change of matter. They have fun predicting experimenting and discussing results.
Enrichment for grades 6-8: Heather Martin reported the following: On February 28th, the 6th grade went to the Science Museum. They participated in a hands-on experience at Testing the Water labs and saw an IMAX movie. Ms. Borkan reported that it was a great experience and everyone had a fantastic time! On March 3, the 6th grade students saw “A Midsummer Night’s Dream” at the Shakespeare Theater on Navy Pier. The 6th grade team reported everything went smoothly. The 7th and 8th graders are going to see the play today at Navy Pier. Tickets were purchased on separate days because of the large size of these classes. Heather has already been in contact with the theater to discuss timing for next year’s performance. The plays are quite popular and tickets need to be reserved in April for next year. During March, the middle school students also participated in a roller blading unit during gym class. Total cost for this unit was $1,701 with 189 students participating in the program. Heather discussed the possibility of several speakers with some of the teachers. She spoke with the teachers recently and due to the 4 missed days of school, they are bit behind in curriculum and think we should not add the speakers this year. Enrichment is within budget for the middle school and specials. Heather will be asking to add some funds at this level for next year during the budget allocation meeting. 
Enrichment for grades 3-5: Gaillee Fitzpatrick reported the following: For 3rd Grade, all four classes submitted stories to be considered for Child’s Play New Voices Performance on May 1st. Gaillee has worked with Shari Schlecter of their troupe and she has reassured her that we will be notified in advance of the students whose stories have been selected so that their parents may attend the assembly if they are able to do so. Upcoming field trips for the third grade are as follows: Archer Farm and School House in Long Grove (two classes on May 5th  Sideris/Freidman & two classes Arra/Sahn on May 6th). The classes will also attend a factory tour at IDEX- Material Processing Technologies. This is a traditional machine shop where metal is cut & punched and then assembled in an area where the units are put together. This tour has been graciously facilitated through Peter Ruck. Mr. Ruck and Toula have worked to ensure that the rationale & goals for the field trip will be observed and met. As part of the third grade social science curriculum, students will learn about the life of a pioneer child and how factories use division of labor and specialization to produce products efficiently. Chicago History Museum and Jane Addams’ Hull House the entire 3rd grade  will attend on Tuesday May 20th , 2014. Students will learn about significant events in Chicago’s history and the impact that the Jane Addams made in her community and with immigrants.4th Grade: the February field trip to the Grove (Pioneer Skills at the Grove),was a huge success, despite the frigid temperatures. The estimated cost of this trip was $426. 25. We came in under budget due to last minute absences and were refunded $38.25. The total cost out of the Enrichment budget was $387.50. The staff and teachers noted that it was most ideal to have one class attend per day, when possible, as it can get very crowded inside the Kennicott House. There are no more off site field trips planned for the 4th grade for the remainder of the school year.  The next Enrichment funded item for the 4th grade is the John Lynne Prairie State Primer. This booked directly by and through Kathy Lowell (the fourth grade teacher enrichment coordinator) and will occur in late May once the students have finished their coursework on this subject. The students will observe this one hour presentation by Mr. Lynne, a scholar, who has traveled by either foot, bicycle or canoe through the entire state of Illinois. He describes his experiences, adventures and discoveries, while revealing all the towns and villages of Illinois. This program aligns with the 4th grade Social Science Curriculum & the Common Core State Standards. 5th Grade: The final field trip for the 5th grade will take place on April 10, 2014. The entire grade will attend the Life Begins program at the Robert Crown Center for Health Education. The program aligns with the state curriculum that requires that that the reproductive system is discussed while teaching the human body systems core content. Our district chose to outsource this part of the curriculum
 Enrichment for grades 3-5: (continued) . This coming Thursday at 7pm, Lance Williams will be at Sears school to facilitate “The Talk”- a parent overview of the Life Begins program. He will provide a power point presentation and be available for Q & A after his presentation. RCCHE does NOT permit video taping or live streaming of any of its programming. Again, a huge thank you to Julie Ruck, Kate Denny, Judi Conaghan, Leslie Jackson and Carrie Kelly (and all the room mothers) for making sure that this program was well advertised. It was posted online in Sears to Home, weekly e-blasts and on Facebook. Posters were placed on the community/JSSPVA bulletin board, as well as, in the front of the school and at most entrance/exit points. The current Enrichment Team will be meeting with the future Enrichment Co-chairs this Friday morning & again on April 16th in preparation for our presentation at the April 21st faculty meeting. This is in addition to the transitional meetings that will take place along with the faculty liaisons at each grade level in late May/early June.
Nominating: Kate Peterson reported the following: The team is working on the slate and making good progress. If you are interested in a position, please let Kate know. Kate said that some people slated to succeed board members may talk to this year’s chairwomen. Please keep those conversations confidential, as the slate has not been approved and there is no reason to start having meetings or doing any transition yet. The committee will announce the slate at the April meeting and the board will vote on it. 

New Trier Liaison: Linda Genty reported the following: please see notes on Linda Yonke’s facilities plan presentation.
Principal’s Report  

Dr. Matthews reported the following: The PARCC trial testing is coming up for two fourth grade classes and two fifth grade classes next Monday and Tuesday. The 7th and 8th grades are on field trips today. Kung Fu in PE earlier this month was great. Junior Field Day has been moved later into June now that the school year has been extended due to snow/cold days. Junior Field Day is now on June 10th, the rain date is June 11th. The new date will be in StH and the room parents will communicate out to families. On field day for first thru fourth grades, students stay at school for lunch and room parents traditionally help with lunch and face painting. This help is appreciated and Dr. Matthews hopes they will help with this again this year. Senior Field Day is still scheduled for May 22nd.
Meeting was adjourned at 10:42 a.m.
Respectfully submitted by:

----------------------------------------------

Kate Denny, President

----------------------------------------------

Kris Whisner, Secretary
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